

Concrete Steps to Address the Crisis in Ukraine

By Ken Sofer

March 2014



Concrete Steps to Address the Crisis in Ukraine

By Ken Sofer

March 2014

Contents

1 Introduction and summary

3 Recommendations for U.S. action

- 3 Isolate Russia and press for a solution
- 6 Support the Ukrainian government
- 7 Reassure NATO allies
- 10 Establish a cost to Russia

14 Conclusion

16 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

U.S., European, and Russian leaders have watched the political crisis in Ukraine with great concern since last fall when hundreds of thousands of protestors rallied in Kiev's Independence Square. The demonstrations were against then Ukrainian President Viktor Yanukovych's decision to reject closer economic ties with the European Union. But what started as a domestic political crisis over the direction of Ukraine's economy has now escalated into an international military crisis with Russia's subsequent blatant violation of Ukraine's territorial integrity.

Following the initial protests in November, an escalating spiral of violence between Ukrainian security services and the protestors eventually drove Russian-leaning President Yanukovych from power in February to be replaced by government officials who favor a stronger relationship with the European Union. Less than 10 days after Yanukovych's ouster, the Russian government deployed several thousand troops into the Ukrainian region of Crimea—a strategically important peninsula on the Black Sea with a majority ethnic Russian population and a Russian naval base in the port city of Sevastopol. Russian President Vladimir Putin has defended the military incursion into Ukrainian territory under the pretense of protecting Crimea's large Russian-speaking population from Ukrainian authorities and right-wing Ukrainian nationalists. The Russian government now appears to be preparing to annex Crimea and incorporate it into the Russian Federation, which would be a further escalation of the conflict and another significant violation of international law.

The Ukrainian political crisis and Russia's apparent willingness to annex Crimea has raised several important strategic questions for U.S. policymakers as they coordinate a response with allies in the European Union and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization, or NATO. When determining the most effective course of action, policymakers should assess ways to support various U.S. priorities in the crisis, including, but not limited to:

- Finding a nonviolent solution to the crisis that reestablishes the sovereignty and territorial integrity of Ukraine. This must include the withdrawal of unauthorized Russian military forces from Ukrainian territory and the return of authorized Black Sea Fleet forces to their base.
- Establishing a functioning and democratic Ukrainian government and economy that respect the rights of minorities and can manage a difficult period of transition, including new national elections.
- Maintaining the credibility and integrity of transatlantic alliances and treaty obligations.
- Upholding international rules, norms, and institutions that govern acceptable international behavior.

Recommendations for U.S. action

To support these key priorities and address the crisis in Ukraine, the United States should take a series of short- and long-term steps under the following broad banners:

- Isolate Russia economically and diplomatically, including by suspending its
 participation in major international forums such as the Group of 8, or G-8, and
 press for a diplomatic solution to the current crisis that results in the removal of
 unauthorized Russian troops and reestablishes Ukrainian sovereignty.
- Support the Ukrainian government through robust economic and political
 assistance to stabilize its economy, implement longer-term economic reforms,
 and advance political reforms that promote effective democratic governance at
 national and local levels.
- Reassure NATO that the United States will abide by its security commitments through a short-term, augmented security presence and a long-term effort to diversify European energy sources.
- Establish a cost to Russia for violating international norms and treaties through economic sanctions, asset freezes, and travel bans in coordination with the European Union.

Isolate Russia and press for a solution

The international community should strongly condemn Russia's unlawful occupation of Crimea and make it clear that it will reject any effort to use military force to annex territory or establish a protectorate. Isolating Russia diplomatically and suspending its participation in major international forums will undercut Moscow's attempts to frame Ukraine as an East versus West or neo-Cold War conflict. It will also damage Moscow's international prestige, which remains a significant factor in President Putin's decision-making process.¹

The United States, France, and the United Kingdom are all preparing to boycott the upcoming G-8 meeting, scheduled to take place in Sochi, Russia, this June.² Secretary of State John Kerry said that the other members of the G-8—a major economic forum for the world's key industrialized nations—may disinvite Russia from the group and all future meetings if it maintains its aggressive posture in Ukraine.³ The United States is also freezing all aspects of its military relationship with Russia, canceling its participation in exercises, bilateral meetings, port visits, and planning conferences.⁴

These efforts are important first steps. But Russia ultimately needs to experience the loss of support from the bulk of the international community, including frequent diplomatic allies such as China. Russia and China are often closely aligned in the U.N. Security Council, blocking any resolution that appears to endorse foreign intervention or violations of sovereignty, including efforts to impose tougher international sanctions against Syria and Iran.⁵ But China has yet to come to Russia's aid now that Moscow is the one so blatantly violating another country's sovereignty. Although China has not explicitly criticized Russia's actions, Chinese President Xi Jinping encouraged Russia to allow for "mediation efforts of the international community that are conducive to reduction of tension."

It is unlikely that China will explicitly break with Russia over Ukraine. But if the United States is able to put a U.N. Security Council resolution to a vote supporting Ukraine's territorial integrity and calling for an internationally mediated resolution, and the resolution is vetoed only by Russia, with China abstaining, even this subtle shift in China's position would be a clear warning to Russia that it is on shaky ground with few friends.

In an effort to further isolate Russia, U.S. diplomats can appeal to other international groups that place a high priority on national sovereignty and territorial integrity. One avenue is a joint statement by the non-Russian BRICS countries—Brazil, India, China, and South Africa—supporting Ukraine's sovereignty and calling for international mediation to deescalate the conflict. Other potential venues for international opposition include the Group of 20, or G-20—a forum for the world's 20 largest economies to discuss the international financial system—and the Group of 77—a group of developing nations that have traditionally been strong advocates for the importance of national sovereignty. In addition, Kazakhstan, with its own large ethnic Russian minority population, may be convinced to make a public expression of support for Ukraine's sovereignty, adding to the chorus of close Russian allies, such as Uzbekistan and Belarus, which are breaking with Moscow over Ukraine.⁸

Efforts to internationally condemn and diplomatically isolate Russia are important steps toward reinforcing and defending the set of rules and norms within the international community that govern the accepted behavior of states. A significant uproar by the international community will undermine Russia's international prestige and negate Putin's recent efforts to rebuild Russia's standing in the international community—including hosting the 2014 Sochi Winter Olympics and Russia's role in the Geneva II peace talks on Syria.

Diplomatic isolation of Russia is as important as economic sanctions to impose a significant cost on such a blatant violation of international law. The Russian economy is highly dependent on its economic and diplomatic linkages with the rest of the world, particularly Europe. Russian trade was valued at \$1.04 trillion in 2012, roughly 52 percent of Russia's gross domestic product, or GDP.⁹ Without access to export markets and the global financial system, the Russian economy would collapse. Efforts to diplomatically isolate Russia, constrict its bilateral relationships around the world, and limit its participation in forums that shape the global economy, such as the G-8 and G-20 would all limit Russia's ability to function as a modern economy.

But damaging Russia's diplomatic and economic standing is only a tool to influence Russia's behavior and push President Putin toward the ultimate goal of a nonviolent, negotiated solution to the crisis in Ukraine. Russia has several key interests at stake in Ukraine, including the desire to preserve political influence in the Ukrainian government; maintain strong economic and energy relations with Ukraine; protect Russian citizens living in eastern Ukraine; and retain its naval base in Sevastopol. The United States should continue attempting to convince Russia that the best way to secure these interests is through a negotiated solution to the crisis and that continuing down the path of Crimean annexation ultimately poses a risk to its other interests in Ukraine.

A negotiated settlement could include steps by the interim Ukrainian government to enshrine into law the civil rights of the Russian-speaking minority; to uphold the political autonomy of Crimea and open up a dialogue on increased autonomy; and to reaffirm the 1997 Russia-Ukraine friendship treaty, which established Russia's lease on the naval base in Sevastopol. ¹⁰ Support for the rights of the Russian-speaking minority in Ukraine could be supported through a formal mission by the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, or OSCE. The OSCE has a history of supporting the civil and political rights of minority Russian populations in other former Soviet states, such as Latvia and Estonia in the mid-1990s, and could provide a similar guarantee in Ukraine. ¹¹

This would allow President Putin to withdraw Russian troops from Crimea while claiming to have successfully accomplished his stated goal of protecting the Russian-speaking population in Ukraine. As part of a negotiated settlement, all parties would agree to defer for set period of time on Ukrainian accession to any regional organization, including NATO, the European Union, and the Russian-backed Eurasian Union. Once Russia ends its military intervention and recognizes Ukraine's territorial integrity, international organizations such as the United Nations and the OSCE—supported by the United States, Russia, and the European Union—would be able to assist Ukraine in making the political reforms that can ensure effective democratic and representative government at both the national and local levels. These steps would set the stage for a new round of elections in May monitored by international election watchers that will reestablish a legitimate, democratically elected government in Kiev.

Support the Ukrainian government

The Russian effort to annex Crimea through military force remains the most pressing issue in the Ukrainian crisis. Whether or not Russia can be persuaded to roll back its occupation, Ukraine needs assistance to become politically and economically viable.

In the short term, an infusion of aid can help manage the crisis. In the long-term response, the United States, the European Union, and other nations such as Japan will need to find the will and resources to support the Ukrainian government with economic and political assistance sufficient to stabilize its economy, implement longer-term economic reforms, and begin political reforms that promote effective democratic governance. By surging to support a country under attack, the United States and its partners can demonstrate a clear commitment to international norms.

So far, the United States has offered a \$1 billion loan guarantee to provide the Ukrainian government with much-needed emergency budget support. 12 The European Union has similarly pledged \$15 billion in aid "over the next couple of years" in grants, credit from the European Investment Bank, and loans from the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development.¹³

These initial steps are positive, but they pale in comparison to both the immediate and the structural challenges facing the Ukrainian economy. The Ukrainian government is facing a major budget shortfall due to a combination of an unreformed energy sector and expensive energy subsidies, a bloated civil service, and the fact that as much as half of its GDP is estimated to be in the shadow economy, where much of it is embezzled or unable to be taxed. Kiev says it needs \$35 billion over the next two years to fund its current account deficit and stave off default. Under former President Yanukovych's time in power, an estimated \$37 billion in loans were stolen from the state, according to Ukrainian government officials. Any stolen funds that can be recovered should be immediately poured back into the Ukrainian government for budget support, although the recovery of funds will likely take too long to address Ukraine's immediate budgetary shortfall.

Since no aid package can dig Ukraine out of its economic hole overnight, the United States should fully support the International Monetary Fund's renewal of negotiations with the Ukrainian government on a long-term loan package tied to fundamental reforms to the economy.¹⁷

The Ukrainian government will also need the international community's support as it begins the process of reconciliation between its political factions and attempts to return to a normal political process within the bounds of the constitution. Regardless of whether or not a negotiated settlement is reached, the OSCE should establish a formal mission to Ukraine to monitor the Ukrainian presidential elections scheduled for May and to promote human rights, good governance, and freedom of the press. The Ukrainian government has already invited in OSCE military observers, but Russian troops have repeatedly prevented the observers from entering Crimea to conduct their mission. ¹⁸

Reassure NATO allies

Even though the Cold War is long over, several key NATO allies, such as Poland and the Baltic states, still view Russia as a major security threat and see the current crisis in Ukraine as a vindication of such fears. Poland and Lithuania called for emergency talks on Ukraine with other members of the alliance, citing Article 4 of the 1949 North Atlantic Treaty, which allows member states to call for an alliance consultation if they believe that their territorial integrity, political independence, or security are under threat. ¹⁹ This is only the fourth time in the alliance's history that a member has cited Article 4, reflecting the sense of threat some NATO members still feel when they look to the east at Russia and see it seizing territory not just in Ukraine but also in Moldova and Georgia, as it did in the early 1990s and 2008. ²⁰

While NATO members such as Poland, Slovakia, Hungary, Romania, or even the Baltic nations of Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania are at less risk of a Russian invasion than Ukraine and are protected from external attack under Article 5 of the North Atlantic Treaty, they need to know that the United States will abide by its security commitments and prevent any similar encroachment on their sovereignty and territorial integrity.

One way to reassure our allies is through a short-term, augmented security presence in Eastern Europe. The United States is already increasing its participation in NATO's air patrol mission in the Baltics and will increase joint training through its aviation detachment in Poland.²¹ The U.S. Air Force is sending six additional F-15 fighter jets and a KC-135 refueling tanker to augment the four U.S. F-15s that are regularly provided to Lithuania for the air patrol mission.²²

The United States is also sending the USS Truxtun, a guided-missile destroyer, into the Black Sea for a prescheduled naval training mission with NATO allies Romania and Bulgaria.²³ Although the USS Truxtun's deployment to the Black Sea is unrelated to the Ukrainian crisis, its presence is an important projection of U.S. power not far from Crimea and the Russian naval base in Sevastopol on the Black Sea.

NATO should temporarily augment its joint-training exercises and patrols in the short term to reassure its eastern members, which are all threatened by the Russian invasion of Ukraine. Neither Russia nor the United States has any desire for a direct military confrontation, but such activities send an important signal about the unity and resolve of the NATO alliance and its commitment to non-NATO partners.²⁴ Although members of the Euro-Atlantic Partnership Council, or EAPC, such as Georgia and Moldova, are not full NATO members, they are important partners for the United States and Europe. EAPC countries, most of which are former members of the Soviet-bloc, remain under continued risk of Russian military action. Steps to reinforce the NATO alliance will also help reassure non-NATO partners that seek a closer relationship with the European Union.²⁵

A temporary expansion of NATO's military presence will reassure allies and partners in the short term, but the only thing that will truly enhance European security in the long term is the continued diversification of the continent's energy resources to reduce its dependence on natural gas imports from Russia. The European Union has made a concerted effort to diversify its supply of natural gas

since the mid-1990s when Russian natural gas exports represented 75 percent of total EU consumption. But even today, Russia still supplies 34 percent of the EU's needs and six European countries are still 100 percent dependent on Russia for natural gas supplies. ²⁶ This energy dependence is a major strategic vulnerability for the United States' European allies.

Russia has used its energy leverage as a way to pressure European governments multiple times in the past, including in 2006 and 2009 when Russian state-run gas company Gazprom cut off supplies to Ukraine—the main conduit for Russia natural gas to the rest of Europe. Germany, France, Poland, and other Central European countries reported significant gas shortages—crucial for heating and electricity—in the dead of winter both years.²⁷ And NATO member Slovakia declared a national state of emergency in January 2009 due to the Russian gas cutoff.28 Russia can be blunt about its use of natural gas to pressure European governments. In response to Moldova's push for a free trade agreement with the European Union last fall, Russian Deputy Prime Minister Dmitri Rogozin ominously warned the Moldovan government that "Energy supplies are important in the run-up to winter. I hope you will not freeze."29

To counter this strategic vulnerability, the United States should work with European governments and the European Union on a coordinated long-term strategy to diversify European energy resources, reduce natural gas imports from Russia, and insulate the continent from major energy shocks. First and foremost, continued U.S.-EU cooperation on energy efficiency improvements and renewable energy resources—such as solar, wind, and hydropower—will help reduce the percentage of European electricity that comes from burning natural gas. The European Union has already made progress expanding its renewable energy production, which accounted for 11 percent of European energy consumption in 2011, but significant room for growth still remains.³⁰

Europe can further reduce its dependence on Russian energy supplies by expanding its natural gas partnerships with other suppliers, most notably Norway and the United States. Since 1995, Norway has tripled its natural gas production and has become an increasingly large exporter to Germany and the United Kingdom.³¹ Public-private partnerships in the European Union should make a concerted effort to expand Norway's role as a stable, reliable energy supplier of natural gas to the continent.

Additionally, the United States has an opportunity to play an important role down the road supplementing Europe's natural gas supply thanks to the growth of domestic American gas supplies. The process of exporting liquefied natural gas from the United States to Europe is complicated, and it will take several years before the infrastructure could be put in place to make this possible,³² but the United States and European Union should explore the possibility of an expanded U.S.-European natural gas partnership. Just discussing this possibility will demonstrate that Europe and former Soviet states can find alternatives to dependence on a Russian government that trades in coercion and intimidation.

Resolving the challenges created by Ukraine's energy relationship with the rest of Europe will also be critical. Fifty percent of Russian natural gas is delivered to the European Union through pipelines in Ukraine,³³ but Ukrainian energy inefficiency and its Soviet-era energy infrastructure has made Ukraine one of the world's biggest consumers of energy compared to the size of its economy. Ukraine used more than 56,000 BTUs of energy for every dollar of GDP in 2010, the fourth highest ratio in the world and roughly 10 times the European average.³⁴ The European Union should make significant investments now to modernize Ukraine's energy infrastructure, which would be a boon to the Ukrainian economy in the short term and would help to manage a key long-term challenge.

This process of increasing Ukrainian energy efficiency and modernizing its energy infrastructure would also send a powerful message to Ukraine and other former Soviet states about the value of increased integration with Europe. When combined with an ongoing EU antitrust case against Gazprom and the suspension of discussions on the South Stream pipeline—a Russian-backed gas pipeline to Bulgaria through the Black Sea—this effort will reduce the ability of Russia to exploit Ukrainian energy vulnerabilities and strong-arm Europe.

Establish a cost to Russia

Russia's invasion and occupation of Crimea represents a clear violation of several major international agreements. These include: Article 2(4) of the U.N. Charter, which states that members shall refrain from the "threat or use of force against the territorial integrity or political independence of any state;"35 the 1994 Budapest Memorandum on Security Assurances, in which Russia agreed to refrain from the "use of force against the territorial integrity or political independence of Ukraine; "36 and the Helsinki Accords of 1975, in which member states pledged to

respect the territorial integrity and political independence of all nations.³⁷ After Russian troops occupied the local Crimean parliament, they handpicked a pro-Russian prime minister, who subsequently pushed through a vote for the region to secede from Ukraine and join the Russian Federation. A referendum to approve Crimea's unification with Russia is scheduled for March 16 even as Russian troops continue to patrol the region's streets.³⁸ The upper house of Russia's parliament has already said that if the referendum is successful, Russia would invite Crimea to join the Russian Federation.³⁹

The planned referendum and attempt to annex Ukrainian territory while under military occupation is a clear violation of the Ukrainian constitution—which requires that any changes in territorial borders be put to a nationwide referendum, not simply a regional vote. It is also a violation of international law, as President Barack Obama stated at a press conference on March 6.40 The referendum carries no legal significance and will be rejected by the United States and the international community. The citizens of Crimea have legitimate, legally recognized options available to them to expand and guarantee their autonomy through the process identified by the Ukrainian constitution.

U.S. diplomats should make this argument to nations around the world and encourage them to not recognize any attempt by Crimea to declare itself part of Russia or to declare itself independent. Furthermore, the United States and the European Union should insist that the Russian government defer any decision on the status of Crimea to a legal, internationally mediated negotiation on self-government between local authorities in Crimea and central authorities in Kiev.

If the Russian government uses the referendum as an excuse to annex Crimea or refuses to withdraw its unauthorized forces from Ukrainian territory, then the United States should coordinate with the European Union and its other allies to penalize violators of Ukrainian sovereignty and territorial integrity. The international community should make clear that such a blatant violation of international law comes at a steep cost to the belligerents.

Both the United States and the European Union have several tools at their disposal to impose a cost on violators of Ukrainian sovereignty, including travel bans, asset freezes, and aggressive investigations of illicit financial flows. For example, the U.S. government has already taken several steps to impose a cost, including an executive order issued by President Obama that will place travel restrictions and financial sanctions on individuals and entities involved in the occupation of

Crimea. 41 The European Union froze the assets of former Ukrainian President Yanukovych and 17 senior members of his government, 42 but it has yet to impose any sanctions on Russian officials in the hope that the situation can be resolved diplomatically. However, European leaders have said that sanctions remain on the table. The Foreign Minister of the Netherlands Frans Timmermans—which has a close economic relationship with Russia—said "sanctions will become inevitable" if Russia does not change its position. 43 British Prime Minister David Cameron stated that European sanctions and travel bans against Russia government officials could come "within days."44

In addition to preparing new, targeted sanctions, the U.S. government can readily impose sanctions on existing violators of human rights within Russia, as covered by the Sergei Magnitsky Rule of Law Accountability Act of 2012.⁴⁵ U.S. and European governments can also more rigorously enforce existing laws against organized crime syndicates and money laundering that could ensnare many Russian government officials and key business leaders who support the Putin government. 46 The subsequent damage to the economic interests of senior government officials and Russian business leaders, who represent a vital constituency for President Putin, could cause enough domestic political backlash to force Putin to take a more conciliatory approach to the crisis.

U.S. and European governments can also undertake a campaign of aggressive cases against Russia in the World Trade Organization related to any suspected improprieties and barriers in public procurement. This would both shine a bright light on the increasingly kleptocratic pattern of rule by the Putin government and impose a real business cost for Putin's elite supporters if WTO cases were to result in protracted trade disputes. One example of a litigation-based strategy is the European Union's ongoing antitrust case against Gazprom. The case has the potential to impose major fines on the company and curtail Russia's influence on the European natural gas market.⁴⁷

EU support for targeted economic sanctions will be crucial to maximize the impact of such measures because European-Russian economic relations are significantly more important to the Russian economy than U.S.-Russian economic ties. EU-Russian trade was valued at \$330 billion in 2012 compared to \$38 billion for U.S.-Russian trade. 48 Particular focus should be paid to EU member-state and off-shore tax haven Cyprus, where Russian individuals and companies reportedly deposited \$34.6 billion⁴⁹—more than the size of Cyprus's economy—including \$31 million in state taxes embezzled by Russian government officials.⁵⁰

Right now, U.S. and EU sanctions should be targeted against members of the Russian government and organizations directly involved in the military occupation of Crimea and any attempted annexation of Ukrainian territory. President Obama and the U.S. government should make it clear to Russian officials that these economic restrictions are explicitly related to the situation in Crimea and will be lifted as soon as Russian forces withdraw from Ukrainian territory and Russia recognizes Ukraine's sovereignty.

If the crisis in Ukraine were to expand, the United States and Europe should be prepared to impose a wider set of sanctions targeting Russian oligarchs, international business interests, and foreign financial transactions. The actions should be substantial enough that Russia will fear facing a sanctions regime similar to the one facing Iran, including restricting purchases of Russian natural gas, cutting Russia off from the international payments and SWIFT system—an international network for encoding and transferring financial information—and other narrow avenues of disproportionate leverage. Such steps will cost significant political capital and will damage not only the Russian economy, but also the entire global economy.

These types of broad sanctions will likely also result in Russian obstructionism on a range of key areas of current cooperation with the United States, including the northern distribution network for Afghanistan; nuclear negotiations with Iran and North Korea; efforts to end the civil war in Syria and remove chemical weapons; and nuclear nonproliferation activities related to the START and New START treaties. These steps to enact a broader sanctions regime should only be taken if Moscow makes it clear that it is preparing for a permanent occupation of Ukraine and continuing its pattern of abusing international law.

Conclusion

For the United States, the crisis in Ukraine is about more than just Crimea. Resolving this crisis and reinforcing the Ukrainian government is about upholding several international agreements that Russia is currently violating, including the Helsinki Accords and the Budapest Agreement. It is also about reinforcing the international community's bedrock principle that territorial annexation under threat of military force is an unacceptable practice in our modern international system. U.S. and European policymakers have the tools available to them to impose a cost on Russia for any attempt to illegally and unconstitutionally annex Ukrainian territory or to illegally establish it as an "independent" protectorate. But right now the ball is in President Vladimir Putin's court. With the referendum in Crimea scheduled for March 16, Putin must decide whether or not he wishes to escalate this international crisis—and accept the economic, diplomatic, and political costs of doing so.

About the author

Ken Sofer is a Policy Analyst with the National Security and International Policy team at the Center for American Progress. Sofer graduated with a bachelor's degree from the University of Southern California, where he studied political science and international relations with a focus on U.S. foreign policy. He studied Arabic and Middle East politics in both Cairo, Egypt, and Amman, Jordan.

Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank Cory Welt, John Norris, Caroline Wadhams, and Vikram Singh for their guidance and edits to the paper.

Endnotes

- 1 Deborah Welch Larson and Alexei Shevchenko, "Prestige Matters: Chinese and Russian Status Concerns and U.S. Foreign Policy" (Cambridge, MA: Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, 2010), available at http://belfercenter.hks.harvard.edu/publication/20090/ prestige_matters.html?breadcrumb=/publication/701/ future_of_uschina_relations.
- 2 Jon Swaine, "Russia G8 status at risk over 'incredible act of aggression' in Crimea, says Kerry," The Guardian, March 2, 2014, available at http://www.theguardian. com/world/2014/mar/02/john-kerry-russia-putincrimea-ukraine.
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Eli Lake, "Pentagon Freezing Its Relationship With Russian Military," The Daily Beast, March 3, 2014, available at http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/03/03/ pentagon-freezing-its-relationship-with-russian-military.html.
- 5 Rick Gladstone, "Friction at the U.N. as Russia and China Veto Another Resolution on Syria Sanctions," The New York Times, July 19, 2012, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2012/07/20/world/middleeast/ russia-and-china-veto-un-sanctions-against-syria.html; Ariel Zirulnick, "China, Russia resist US push for stiffer Iran nuclear sanctions," The Christian Science Monitor, November 10, 2011, available at http://www.csmonitor. com/World/terrorism-security/2011/1110/China-Russia-resist-US-push-for-stiffer-Iran-nuclear-sanctions-
- 6 Colum Lynch, "Beijing and Moscow Part Ways Over Ukraine," Foreign Policy, March 5, 2014, available at http://thecable.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2014/03/05/ beijing_and_moscow_part_ways_over_ukraine.
- 7 The Group of 77 at the United Nations, "About the Group of 77," available at http://www.g77.org/doc/ (last accessed March 2014).
- 8 The White House, "Readout of the President's Call with President Nazarbayev of Kazakhstan," Press release, March 10, 2014, available at http://www.whitehouse. gov/the-press-office/2014/03/10/readout-presidents-call-president-nazarbayev-kazakhstan; UZNews. net, "Uzbekistan expresses support for Ukraine's sovereignty," March 5, 2014, available at http://www. uznews.net/news_single.php?lng=en&sub=top&cid= 31&nid=25372; Belarusian Telegraph Agency, "Belarus supports Ukrainian independence, territorial integrity," February 28, 2014, available at http://news.belta.by/en/ news/politics?id=741448.
- 9 The World Bank, "Trade (% of GDP)," available at http:// data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.TRD.GNFS.ZS (last accessed March 2014).
- 10 CIS-Legislation.com, "The Treaty of Friendship, Cooperation, and Partnership Between the Russian Federation and Ukraine from May 31, 1997," available at http://cislegislation.com/document.fwx?rgn=4181 (last accessed March 2014).
- 11 The Economist, "Max van der Stoel, minority man," September 9, 1999, available at http://www.economist. com/node/238513.
- 12 Michael R. Gordon, "Kerry Takes Offer of Aid to Ukraine and Pushes Back on Russia Claims," The New York Times, March 4, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2014/03/05/world/europe/secretary-of-statejohn-kerry-arriving-in-kiev-offers-1-billion-in-loanguarantees-to-ukraine.html.

- 13 Michael R. Gordon and Steven Erlanger, "U.S. Effort to Broker Russia-Ukraine Diplomacy Fails," The New York Times, March 5, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2014/03/06/world/europe/ukraine.html.
- 14 The Economist, "Why's Ukraine's economy in such a mess?", March 5, 2014, available at http://www. economist.com/blogs/freeexchange/2014/03/ukraineand-russia; Marc Schleifer, "Shadow Economy in Ukraine Nearly 50% of GDP," CIPE Development Blog, December 8, 2009, available at http://www.cipe.org/ blog/2009/12/08/shadow-economy-in-ukraine-nearly-50-of-gdp/#.Ux3DVPldWSo.
- 15 Carol J. Williams, "Ukraine needs \$35 billion in aid to avert default interim leaders say," Los Angeles Times, February 24, 2014, available at http://www. latimes.com/world/worldnow/la-fg-wn-ukraine-aiddefault-20140224,0,7587311.story.
- 16 Natalia Zinets and Timothy Heritage, "Ukraine PM says \$37 billion went missing under Yanukovich," Reuters, February 27, 2014, available at http://www.reuters. com/article/2014/02/27/ukraine-crisis-economyidUSL6N0LW44M20140227.
- 17 Reuters, "Ukraine hopes for first trache of IMF loan in April," March 10, 2014, available at http://www.reuters. com/article/2014/03/10/ukraine-crisis-imf-idUSL6N-0M71Z520140310.
- 18 NBC News, "Warning Shots Fired as OSCE Mission Turned Away from Crimea," March 8, 2014, available at http://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/ukraine-crisis/ warning-shots-fired-osce-mission-turned-away-crimean47811.
- 19 Reuters, "Poland requests more NATO consultations over Russia." March 3, 2014, available at http://www. reuters.com/article/2014/03/03/us-ukraine-crisis-natomeeting-idUSBREA221VS20140303.
- 20 Oren Dorell, "Russian moves in Ukraine's Crimea a familiar pattern," USA Today, March 1, 2014, available at http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/ world/2014/02/28/russia-ukraine-crimea-pattern/5899531/
- 21 Phil Stewart and David Alexander, "More U.S. jets on NATO patrol in Baltics amid Ukraine crisis: source," Reuters, March 5, 2014, available at http://www.reuters. com/article/2014/03/05/us-ukraine-crisis-pentagonidUSBREA242D320140305.
- 22 U.S. Air Force, "6 F-15s, KC-135 to augment NATO mission in Baltics," March 5, 2014, available at http://www. af.mil/News/ArticleDisplay/tabid/223/Article/473483/6f-15s-kc-135-to-augment-nato-mission-in-baltics.aspx.
- 23 Reuters, "U.S. Navy destroyer heads to Black Sea for preplanned exercises," March 6, 2014, available at http:// www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/06/us-ukraine-crisisusa-navy-idUSBREA250Z920140306.
- 24 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Partners," available at http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/51288.htm (last accessed March 2014).

- 25 European Union External Action, "Initialling of the EU-George Association Agreement," available at http:// www.eeas.europa.eu/top_stories/2013/291113_eugeorgia association agreement en.htm (last accessed March 2014); European Union External Action, "Initialling of the EU-Republic of Moldova Association Agreement," available at http://www.eeas.europa. eu/top_stories/2013/291113_eu-moldova_association_agreement_en.htm (last accessed March 2014).
- 26 Pierre Noël, "Beyond Dependence: How to Deal With Russian Gas" (Berlin: European Council on Foreign Relations, 2008), available at http://ecfr.eu/page/-/ ECFR-09-BEYOND_DEPENDENCE-HOW_TO_DEAL_ WITH_RUSSIAN_GAS.pdf; Jon Henley, "Is Europe's gas supply threatened by the Ukraine crisis?", The Guardian, March 3, 2014, available http://www.theguardian.com/ world/2014/mar/03/europes-gas-supply-ukraine-crisisrusssia-pipelines; Michael Ratner and others, "Europe's Energy Security Options and Challenges to Natural Gas Supply Diversification," (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2013), available at http://www.fas. org/sgp/crs/row/R42405.pdf.
- 27 Henley, "Is Europe's gas supply threatened by the Ukraine crisis?"
- 28 Reuters, "Slovakia to call state of emergency over gasagency," January 6, 2009, available at http://uk.reuters. com/article/2009/01/06/russia-ukraine-gas-slovakiaidUKPRA00229520090106.
- 29 The Moscow Times, "Rogozin Warns Moldova on Relations," September 5, 2013, available at http://www. themoscowtimes.com/business/article/rogozin-warnsmoldova-on-relations/485526.html.
- 30 European Commission, "EU Energy in Figures: Statistical Pocketbook 2013" (2013), available at http://ec.europa. eu/energy/publications/doc/2013_pocketbook.pdf.
- 31 Energy Information Administration, Norway (U.S. Department of Energy, 2012), available at http://www. eia.gov/countries/cab.cfm?fips=NO.
- 32 For a primer on some of the issues and opportunities in U.S. natural gas exports, see Gwynne Taraska, "U.S. Liquefied Natural Gas Exports: A Primer on the Process and the Debate" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/report/2013/11/05/78610/us-liquefied-natural-gas-exports/.
- 33 Elena Mazneva and Stephen Bierman, "Russia Gas Threat Shows Putin Using Pipes to Press Ukraine," Bloomberg, March 3, 2014, available at http://www. bloomberg.com/news/2014-03-02/russia-gas-threatshows-putin-using-pipelines-to-press-ukraine.html.
- 34 U.S. Department of Energy, "Energy Intensity Total Primary Energy Consumption per Dollar of GDP," available at http://www.eia.gov/cfapps/ipdbproject/iedindex3. cfm?tid=92&pid=46&aid=2 (last accessed March 2014).
- 35 United Nations, "Charter of the United Nations: Chapter I: Purposes and Principles," available at http://www. un.org/en/documents/charter/chapter1.shtml (last accessed March 2014).
- 36 Council on Foreign Relations, "Budapest Memorandums on Security Assurances, 1994," December 5, 2014, available at http://www.cfr.org/arms-control-disarmament-and-nonproliferation/budapest-memorandumssecurity-assurances-1994/p32484.
- 37 Human Rights Library, "The Final Act of the Conference on Security and Cooperation in Europe," August 1, 1975, available at http://www1.umn.edu/humanrts/osce/ basics/finact75.htm.

- 38 Carol Morello and Anthony Faiola, "Crimea sets referendum on joining Russia," The Washington Post, March 6, 2014, available at http://www.washingtonpost. com/world/crimea-sets-referendum-on-joining-russia/2014/03/06/d06d8a46-a520-11e3-a5fa-55f0c77bf39c_story.html.
- 39 Stuart Williams, "Russian parliament vows to back Crimea referendum result," Yahoo News, March 7, 2014, available at http://news.yahoo.com/russian-parliamentvows-back-crimea-referendum-result-094655980.html.
- 40 Presidency of Ukraine, "Constitution of Ukraine Title III: Elections. Referendum," available at http://www. president.gov.ua/en/content/chapter03.html (last accessed March 2014); Edward-Isaac Dovere and Jennifer Epstein, "Obama: Crimea referendum would violate international law," Politico, March 6, 2014, available at http://www.politico.com/story/2014/03/barackobama-crimea-referendum-international-law-104363. html?hp=t1_3.
- 41 The White House, "Executive Order Blocking Property of Certain Persons Contributing to the Situation in Ukraine," Press release, March 6, 2014, available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-pressoffice/2014/03/06/executive-order-blocking-propertycertain-persons-contributing-situation.
- 42 Tara Brady, "EU names 18 Ukrainians whose assets will be frozen including ousted President Viktor Yanukovych, his son and country's former Prime Minister," The Daily Mail, March 6, 2014, available at http://www. dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2574484/EU-names-18-Ukrainians-assets-frozen-including-ousted-President-Viktor-Yanukovych-son-former-Prime-Minister-Mykola-Azarov html
- 43 Peter Baker, "Top Russians Face Sanctions by U.S. for Crimea Crisis," The New York Times, March 3, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/03/04/world/ europe/top-russians-face-sanctions-by-us-for-crimeacrisis.html?_r=2.
- 44 Matthew Holehouse, "Ukraine crisis: I'm prepared to hit City to punish Putin, says David Cameron," The Telegraph, March 10, 2014, available at http:// www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/ ukraine/10688532/Ukraine-crisis-Im-prepared-to-hit-City-to-punish-Putin-says-David-Cameron.html.
- 45 Seraei Maanitsky Rule of Law Accountability Act of 2012. 112th Cong., 2nd sess. (December 14, 2012).
- 46 Anders Aslund, "Why Putin Is Likely to Lose His War Over Crimea," Peterson Institute for International Economics, March 5, 2014, available at http://blogs.piie. com/realtime/?p=4245; Sergei Magnitsky Rule of Law Accountability Act of 2012.
- 47 Charles Recknagel, "Endgame Nears In EU's Antitrust Showdown With Gazprom," Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty, February 11, 2014, available at http://www. rferl.org/content/eu-gazprom-antitrust-showdown/25260390.html.
- 48 RT, "Who will threatened sanctions hit most? US-EU-Russia trade in numbers," March 4, 2014, available at http://rt.com/business/us-eu-russia-sanctions-590/.
- 49 Brian Parkin, "Russia-Cyprus Money Flows Imply Laundering, Schaeuble Says," Bloomberg, January 21, 2013, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-01-21/russia-cyprus-money-flows-imply-launderingschaeuble-says.html.
- 50 Adam Taylor, "Sergei Magnitsky uncovered Russia-to-Cyprus money laundering, and look what happened to him," Financial Post, March 22, 2013, available at http:// business.financialpost.com/2013/03/22/sergei-magnitsky-uncovered-russia-to-cyprus-money-launderingand-look-what-happened-to-him/.

The Center for American Progress is a nonpartisan research and educational institute dedicated to promoting a strong, just, and free America that ensures opportunity for all. We believe that Americans are bound together by a common commitment to these values and we aspire to ensure that our national policies reflect these values. We work to find progressive and pragmatic solutions to significant domestic and international problems and develop policy proposals that foster a government that is "of the people, by the people, and for the people."

Center for American Progress